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MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:  OSBA Membership    

FROM:   Patti Norris, OSBA Secretary-Treasurer 

SUBJ: OSBA Treasurer’s Report for 2021-22 

DATE: Nov. 12, 2022 

Hello everyone! I’m Patti Norris, Crook County School Board member, OSBA Central 
Region representative, and your 2022 OSBA Secretary-Treasurer. I’m here today to give 
you a short summary of OSBA’s financial situation. The complete Treasurer’s Report for 
the 2021-22 fiscal year, which includes a summary of activities and the 2022-23 budget, 
can be found under this session in the conference app and you can access it on the OSBA 
website starting next week. 
 
The staff and board of OSBA continue to work hard on behalf of our members, striving to 
be a resource and partner in navigating today’s challenging education landscape. We take 
our role seriously and strive to make sure you and your district receive a significant return 
on your investment in us and have the tools and support you need to ensure every student 
is successful. 
 
The auditing firm of Jones & Roth is in the process of completing our 2021-22 fiscal year 
audit and compiling the final financial statements. They will be reporting final audit results 
to the OSBA Board of Directors in early 2023. If you’re interested in some light reading, the 
audit will be available online following that meeting on the OSBA website under the “About 
OSBA” tab. 
 
OSBA is unique among state school board associations in that we use earnings from a 
significant investment portfolio to keep dues low for our member districts. In fact, dues to 
member districts have not been raised in over 20 years. This portfolio generates 
approximately half of OSBA’s annual operating revenues. Due to the current state of the 
economy and the volatility of the bond and equities markets we continue to evaluate 
investment opportunities to improve returns and secure the corpus of the portfolio. Last 
spring, the OSBA board created a Revenue Advisory Committee which has spent the year 
exploring different ideas and opportunities and has recommended some investment 
guideline changes for the board to consider. This proposed additional flexibility will give 
OSBA more options to maximize revenues while preserving principal.  
 
Overall, OSBA continues to remain on firm financial ground. As of June 30, 2022, our 
unrestricted reserve was $10 million; our restricted reserve was $16.1 million; and our 
permanent reserve was $50 million. Cash on hand was $2.25 million. During 2021-22 our 
total cash and investments reflected the instability in the economy and financial markets, 
decreasing in value by $1.1 million. 
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For the fiscal year ending June 30th, 2022, operating revenues generated by investments, 
contracted services, the Property and Casualty Coverage for Education insurance pool, 
also known as PACE, and other revenue sources remained flat at $7.8 million. Investment 
income for the year was down approximately $300,000 which was offset by a $100,000 
increase in PACE revenues, a $50,000 increase each in publication and event revenues, 
and smaller increases across many other categories. 
 
Expenditures during the same period also remained flat at approximately $8.2 million.  As 
in your districts, staff costs constitute the largest part of our expenses. Labor costs for 
2021-22 remained flat as OSBA chose not to fill some vacancies. This year’s expenditures 
paid for a staff of around 40 full-time, part-time, and contract employees who provided a 
variety of services to OSBA’s member districts throughout the state. With COVID subsiding 
there was an increase in board and staff travel that was offset by a decrease in 
subcontractors and a reduction in OSBA’s investment in making Forecast5 software more 
affordable for districts. 
 
A Finance Committee, established by the OSBA Board, provides oversight on financial 
operations. Their duties include reviewing and recommending investment policy as well as 
monitoring and investing OSBA’s assets. Committee members this year were OSBA 
President Scott Rogers, OSBA Vice President Erika Lopez, Central 13J board member 
Vidal Pena, Klamath County board member Steve Lowell, Phoenix Talent board member 
Dawn Watson, Willamette ESD business official Russ Allen, Special Districts Association 
of Oregon Chief Financial Officer Mike Doherty, and me. 
 
In conclusion, OSBA’s financial position remains stable. Our goals continue to include 
maximizing our services to members while remaining fiscally responsible. The budget for 
2022-23 shows a projected 3% increase overall, as well as a likely increase in the amount 
of investment principal used to cover these costs.  This will reduce the value of our 
investment portfolio unless we are able to increase our investment returns. While most 
budgeted items are similar to last year, OSBA has discontinued our contribution to the 
Forecast5 software after four years.  
 
Rest assured that we remain intent on using your money wisely as we work to be a strong 
resource and partner for our members.  
 
Thank you. 
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